TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

JULY 9th, 2020


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, June 9th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7pm with the Star-Spangled Banner being played, and thanked Nicole Juchem for setting up this meeting live.  This meeting will be live on Facebook with those watching having the ability to type in questions on Facebook.  The Supervisor dedicated the meeting in honor of Katie Fallon, a community minded young woman who has set an example for the youth of our Town.  She joined the Stanford Grange in 2014 and is currently the Grange Master, and has increased the Grange’s visibility with their community service such as starting the Food Pantry.  She has worked tirelessly being a mentor to their youth to better themselves and as a highlight of her achievements, was recently named the National Grange Upstanding Youth Ambassador, and has traveled the country for the National Grange.  We are grateful to have her in our community.

Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – absent




Frank Pepe – present

LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilwoman Fallon reported from the CAC: that they were in need of one new member and a secretary.  If anyone was interested, please contact the Town Clerk.  She also briefly spoke about the webinar she attended from the State Comptroller’s office regarding a town’s “fund balance.”
Councilman Pepe reported that the ZBA had met the previous evening at the Town Hall in the gym with the room’s poor acoustics.  Public hearings were held on three variance applications and all were unanimously approved.
Councilwoman Weinberger stated that the Recreation Commission met at the Rec. Park and that new Director Lauren Osterman was a “miracle worker” and we can’t appreciate her efforts enough.  The Rec. opened on Wednesday, July 8th with no problems, and they were planning to have a movie night in August and other activities for kids and families – watch for information on the Rec.’s Facebook page.  The morning and afternoon Rec. staff will bring their receipts to the Town Hall’s lock box for deposit by the Supervisor.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton spoke of a Dutchess County Trauma Hotline for anyone who is in need of help, and had attended a Zoom meeting on Tuesday with the County Executive Molinaro and Congressman Sean Patrick Maloney, listening to citizens speak of their experiences with racism.  She also reported that the County was now in Phase 4 of reopening with 50% of capacity for certain events, etc. but Minor League Baseball had been cancelled for the season, as well as the State and County Fairs.  The county was starting to see a slight spike in Covid cases so all must do their part in wearing masks, social distancing, hand washing and sanitizing.  NY State has added 16 states to the list for 14-day self-quarantining.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept the agenda.

Roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. OLD HIGHWAY GARAGE DEMOLITION: Three proposals had been received for demolishing the Old Highway Garage from R & R Servicenter, LLC, Schmitt Excavation and AMCS Environmental.  The proposals were in three segments: asbestos abatement, demolition and debris hauling.  After discussion, a motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to award this project to R & R Servicenter LLC as the lowest responsible bidder on the amount of $78,000.  Roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1. CREATE AN HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION: Charles Shaw gave a detailed report to the Town Board at their Workshop meeting about creating a five member commission to inventory and study the many historical buildings and sites in the Town, and would include the Town Historian.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to look into this matter as it would necessitate the creation by Town Law, and would need to have a public hearing on this legislation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
2. D.C. HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION LIAISON: The Town Board is looking for a volunteer to serve as a liaison to the County’s Human Rights Commission.  The website will post this and anyone interested can see the Town Clerk.
3. CONSERVATION ADVISORY COMMISSION – ADVERTISE FOR NEW MEMBER AND SECRETARY: The Town Clerk will advertise for these two vacancies to be filled.
4. RECREATION COMMISSION SECRETARY: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint Sara Knickerbocker as the new secretary for the Rec. Commission at $16.87 per hour for a total of up to 225 hours per year.  She will be taking over from Lauren Osterman who was recently named Recreation Supervisor.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to reconvene the Master Plan Review Committee with the following first volunteer members: Tom Angell, Karen Mosher, Jeff Spiers, Gary Lovett and Conrad Levenson.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
6. REC. PARK GATE: The Rec. staff had noticed people avoiding coming into the park using the gates, but after discussion with Highway Supt. Myers stating that another gate would be too difficult, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to have a staff member posted in this area.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

7. FINANCIAL REPORTS: Councilman Pepe reported that the volunteer FinCAP committee will have another part of their policies ready by August, and in the next 12 months, will have a corrective action plan, a salary controls policy and established rates for mileage, etc. which could have annual changes.  Supervisor Burton added that they had developed a good system for doing the ADP payroll with Carrie from Highway and Bookkeeper Kim, then double checking the figures before sending them to ADP for processing.  Mr. Pepe also spoke of transitioning to the Town’s RDA financial software for the budget format.
8. RESIGNATION OF DIANA MACKEY AS D.C.O.: The Town Board accepted Diana Mackey’s resignation with regret on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
9. APPOINT RICH PRENTICE AS NEW D.C.O.: Wendy Burton made a motion to appoint Richard Prentice as the Town’s new DCO at $3,000 per year, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Mention was made that he also serves as the DCO for Pine Plains and Millerton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

10. STANFORDVILLE/BANGALL LIGHT DISTRICT:  Councilman Pepe had been asked to investigate the reasons for billing only the approximate 200 residents who were 
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served by the Light District.  This matter will be discussed at another meeting once more information is forthcoming.

11. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the June 11, 2020 Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
12. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #7 OF 2020: The July 2020 Abstract of Claims was approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 3647-3648 and 5334-5377, in the amount of $29,947.7; Transfer Station, check numbers 3112-3114, in the amount of $5,587.84; Capital Projects Fund, check #3000; Highway Fund, check numbers 3645-3670, in the amount of $41,578.16; and Street Lighting, check number 3029, in the amount of $760.78.  Total of Abstract #7 of 2020: $84,495.94.  Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
13. OTHER: The Supervisor reported that the Transfer Station had been doing a brisk business, and made a motion to order a second cardboard dumpster at $95 per month, and she could see an increase with larger deposits.  Seconded by Frank Pepe, with the motion carrying.  Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to purchase two new chlorine pumps at $465.82 each as one of the 30 yr. old pumps stopped working and they are both too old to get parts for.  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.


Ms. Burton added that an anonymous donor was gifting the Town an almost 5-acre parcel off 27 Hunns Lake Road that extends to Route 82, and she was hoping to design it to be a tribute park to Dot Burdick.  The Town Board members sent their thanks as well.
QUESTIONS FROM FACEBOOK: 
Carl Merritt – asked if the donated parcel was where the dollar store was planned.
John Schultz – thought the story about the pumps was funny.
Carol Merritt – asked if the Town Board would be holding their meetings back in the Town Hall since we’re now in Phase 4.  Ms. Burton replied that the Board held their workshop on Monday in the gym, but the acoustics were terrible.  In addition, the most people that could be there would be 18 with proper spacing.  She had also asked the Fire Company to use their building but that wasn’t possible.

Carl Merritt – 50 people never show up.  He also asked about the 5-acre parcel: Ms Burton added that that property being donated (where the dollar store was first proposed) was in a historic area with historic buildings.  He also asked about the history of the Stanfordville / Bangall Light district.  Researching that now but it might be from the ‘30’s or ‘40s.

John Schultz – Hugo loves the street lights, and thanked the Board for their work, and for Ritamary “keeping law and order.”
Mark Silverman – mentioned that the Lions & Grange Flea Market at the Grange was set for August 8th.  Brief discussion.  The Town Clerk added that the Lions would be discussing that at their meeting next week.
John Schultz – good solution for the Rec. area posting and loves Sara.  Mentioned Richard Bell.
Kathie Spiers – thank you for moving forward for the Historic Preservation Commission.
John Schultz – thanked Mary for the Rec. updates and being a supporter of local businesses, he’s not accepting reservation from out-of-state, thanked Wendy for being on the call for racial justice, thanked Lauren at the Rec. “the best”, and asked who is the bookkeeper.  The Supervisor replied that she is Kim Acard. And he thanked all for their leadership.

Kathie Spiers – will research the Lighting District.
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Carl Merritt – will that info (Historic District and Lighting district?) be made public?  Yes, and all information is available in the Town Clerk’s office. 

Katie Fallon – it is the Lions and the Grange’s Flea Market, not just the Lions.
Carl Merritt – thank you, and would love to have public meetings again. The Board would as well, with Councilman Pepe adding his comments about budget development being made as public as possible.


Councilwoman Fallon thought there were about 20 people watching on Facebook.


Supervisor Burton stated that she loved working with all of the Board and thanked them for their support, we have a great staff and a happy Town Hall again and she loves being Supervisor.

With no other business, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to adjourn the meeting at 8:20 pm.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

_________________________________
Respectfully submitted,
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
